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I. BY THE COMMISSION

A. Statement

1. On November 16, 2017, by Decision No. C17-0931, the Commission opened this proceeding as a repository for presentations, comments, and other materials relating to electric vehicles and the numerous issues associated with the electrification of the transportation sector in Colorado.

2. This Decision directs Staff of the Colorado Public Utilities Commission (Staff) to form an Electric Vehicles Working Group (EV Working Group) that would be charged with providing information as detailed below, through a report filed in this proceeding no later than November 30, 2018.  We also direct Staff to work with stakeholders to schedule and finalize an agenda for a second Commissioners’ Information Meeting (CIM) in this Proceeding.
  

B. Discussion

3. The Commission stated in Decision No. C17-0931 that its initial CIM would focus on electric vehicles (EVs).  The purpose of the CIM, along with subsequent filings by stakeholders, was to help the Commission understand the hurdles that have inhibited the growth of the market and the ways EV market growth could be further managed or encouraged.  In addition to filing comments, the Commission encouraged parties to provide studies, academic papers, white papers, technology reports, and other information regarding the electrification of the transportation sector. We requested that parties provide electronic copies of all such materials for inclusion in this proceeding via the Commission’s E-Filings website. 
4. We held the CIM on December 8, 2017, reviewed research on preparing 
for an “EV Revolution,”
 and discussed with presenters the role of EVs envisioned in Governor Hickenlooper’s Executive Order 2017-015 “Supporting Colorado’s Clean Energy Transition.” We also learned about other states’ experiences in EV infrastructure and development programs, hearing from representatives of the EV infrastructure and transportation vehicle industries, as well as hearing from the Colorado electric utilities.
Regarding uptake or adoption of EVs in the Colorado market, we recognized that the electrification of the transportation sector represents a potential disruptive force. The Commission, therefore, has an interest in understanding both the near-term and long-term challenges and opportunities associated with EVs. We recognize that the EV market share is expected to grow significantly in the next decade, and while such widespread adoption may 

5. reduce harmful health and environmental effects of automotive transportation, it may also impact the state’s electric grid. 

6. At the May 9, 2018 Weekly Meeting, we discussed the potential formation of an EV working group, which includes Staff and interested stakeholder participants (EV Working Group), to provide recommendations or gather information regarding the following:
a)
Provide recommendations discussing the possible design of a new rate (or rates) that: 
i.
assists in the growth of the EV charging marketplace (e.g., promotes EV charging infrastructure investments by third parties); and/or 
ii.
balances rate design principles with economic development principles associated with new load growth, consistent with recently passed legislation. 

b)
Provide recommendations of electric rate design for end users, specifically residential customers, to achieve the objectives of:

i.
Encouraging load growth beneficial to all, by improving system utilization efficiency;

ii.
Leveraging market development efforts underway, including state and local government; and

iii.
Avoiding adverse impacts on the principles that underlie reasonable rates.

c)
Provide recommendations to electric rate design for end users, specifically commercial and industrial customers, to achieve the objectives discussed above through encouraging “at-work” charging (i.e., EV charging stations at business locations for use by employees or other patrons).

d)
Provide recommendations as to whether the Commission should consider unique tariffs for corporate fleets and workplace and commercial electric vehicle supply equipment (EVSE).

e)
Provide recommendations to the Commission regarding "make-ready" investments by electric utilities that will encourage desirable load growth for EV charging.

f)
Provide recommendations regarding other utility strategies to promote new load growth, particularly applicable to EVs.
  

g)
Gather information about best practices relating to how the Commission would address proposals by utilities seeking to make rate-recoverable investments in the pursuit of beneficial electric load growth. For example: What information or data would be necessary?  What questions would guide the pursuit of determining whether the investments are in the public interest?  What types of analyses should be conducted in order to determine 
cost-effectiveness and prudency?

h)
Gather information about how to develop a strategy and partner with other state agencies, and how best to consult with utilities, to address grid-related costs associated with vehicle fleet electrification.
7. We also discussed at the May 9, 2018 Weekly Meeting, the potential benefits of convening a CIM in the near term regarding the current status of the Beneficiary Mitigation Plan, Volkswagen, Audi, and Porsche Clean Air Act Settlements in the State of Colorado (Volkswagen Settlement).  

C. Findings and Conclusions

8. We assign Staff to seek participants for the EV Working Group and to coordinate its efforts to file a written report no later than November 30, 2018 that addresses, but is not limited to, the issues and information discussed above. 

9. All interested persons seeking to participate in the EV Working Group are encouraged to contact Staff member, James Lester (james.lester@state.co.us), of the Commission’s advisory staff no later than June 290, 2018.  Contacting Staff on this matter after June 290, 2018, is not precluded; however, timely contact to Staff can better ensure stakeholder participation in both the EV Working Group and future CIMs. 

10. We also direct Staff to coordinate with the necessary stakeholders to select a date and to develop an agenda for the CIM on the Volkswagen Settlement.
  
II. ORDER

A. It Is Ordered That:

1. Staff of the Colorado Public Utilities Commission (Staff) shall recruit participants in an Electric Vehicle Working Group (EV Working Group) to address issues relating to the potential of electric vehicles and the electrification of the transportation sector in Colorado, consistent with the discussion above.  

2. No later than November 30, 2018, Staff shall file a report of the EV Working Group, consistent with the discussion above.

3. Staff shall also schedule and organize a Commissioners’ Information Meeting addressing the Beneficiary Mitigation Plan, Volkswagen, Audi, and Porsche Clean Air Act Settlements in the State of Colorado.

4. This Decision is effective upon its Mailed Date.

B. ADOPTED IN COMMISSIONERS’ WEEKLY MEETING
May 9, 2018.
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� We anticipate this CIM will be no later than August 1, 2018; however, a specific date and agenda will be determined by Staff and stakeholder schedules and availability. 


� CIM, December 8, 2017 Presentation “Preparing for the EV Revolution”, by Chris Nelder, Rocky Mountain Institute.


� This presumes that utility investments cannot be made on the customer's side of the meter or �master-meter. It also presumes that metering could occur in garages and parking areas of multi-family and similar end-use facilities.


� For example, the Commission seeks information on whether there has been successful use of customer rebates to encourage vehicle sales, and/or electric charging infrastructure investments.


� Additional CIMs may be recommended by participants in this proceeding, including through the EV Working Group, for consideration by the Commission.
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